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Notice is hereby given that the AACPI Annual General Meeting will be held at the Ashling Hotel, Parkgate
Street, Dublin on Tuesday 14th May 2019 at 10.30am to transact the following business of the Company.

Resolution 1
To accept the minutes of the AGM held on the 15th May 2018

Resolution 2
To receive and adopt the Directors' Report and the financial statements for the year ended 31 December
2018 and the report of the auditors thereon (the "Accounts").

Resolution 3
To re-appoint HLB Ryan and Co as auditors and to authorise the directors to fix their remuneration.

Resolution 4 – Election, Re-election and Retirement of directors
To consider the election of new directors and to note the re-election and retirement of other directors to
the Board of AACPI.

Re-election
There are three directors eligible for re-election at the 2019 AGM of AACPI
Maura Callaghan, Marian Keigher and Joseph Enright
Retirement – No directors retired during the year.

Resolution 5
To transact such other business as may properly come before the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.
All voting is restricted to Full Members ONLY
There are currently 3 places available on the AACPI Board of Directors. If you are interested in a position
on the Board of Directors please apply in writing to the AACPI office by the 3rd May 2019.

By Order Of The Board, Dated Wednesday 2nd April 2019.

Maura Callaghan
________________________
Maura Callaghan
Company Secretary
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AGENDA

AACPI Annual General Meeting 14th May 2019

Registration from 10.00 am for 10.30 am start

10.00 — 10.30 Registration Tea/Coffee and Pastries

10.30 — 10.45 Apologies

AGM Minutes (2018)

10.45 – 11.30 Chairperson’s Address (Marian Keigher)

National Database Report (2018) (Michelle McCafferty)

11.30 – 11.45 National Director’s Report
(Overview of operations 2018)

11.45 - 12.10 Tusla Child & Family Agency
(Eifion Williams, Head of Commissioning)

12.10 – 12.20 Elections

12.20 - 12.40 AOB

Close

Matters Arising

Financial Report (includes Audited Accounts)
(Michelle McCafferty)
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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF AACPI
15TH MAY 2018. VENUE: ASHLING HOTEL

Present

Village Counselling Service, Beacon of Light, Northside Counselling Service, Pro Consult, An Cosan, Dundalk
Counselling Service, Boyle Counselling & Psychotherapy, Family Life Ferns, Family Life Castlebar, Vita House,
Cork Counselling Service, Fingal Counselling Service.

2. Chairperson’s Forward

Marian began her address by saying that “it was a busy year” for AACPI who are working hard on
representing and promoting the work of all our members throughout the country. She also thanked Eifion
Williams and Deirdre Roche from TUSLA for their on-going support and for being here today. She thanked
the following:

� Ger Mathews, National Director was thanked for her commitment and drive in making AACPI
a successful, vibrant and relevant national organisation. She referred the Strategic Plan 2017
– 2022 and the work that has gone into putting this together. Also significant this year is that
Ger is going to complete a Diploma in Marketing, PR sales & Advertising which will support
her role and her work as National Director and for the promotion and development of AACPI.

� Michelle McCafferty, IT & Financial Consultant was thanked for her hard work ensuring we are
compliant and for her development and on-going work with the database.

Marian spoke about the importance of the agencies work within their communities offering and delivering
effective and unique services. As a result clients can access and choose a range of professional therapeutic
approaches that best meet their needs in their locality. She mentioned a recent conference she attended
in USA where she saw the “admiration for their agency based services”. Agencies that were within a stand-
alone structure & unique within their community and open to all. She finished by saying we need to get
resources to continue the work and develop our services.

She went onto say that the work of AACPI facilitates and strengthens the opportunity for local agencies to
develop their services to a high standard, work within the best national and international standards and

1. Minutes of AGM 2017 & Matters Arising

The minutes were accepted and we had no matters arising from the 2017 minutes.

Apologies

Marian Keigher opened the meeting by welcoming and thanking all present for being in attendance. She
also welcomed Eifion Williams and Deirdre Roche from TUSLA who will be joining the AGM after the initial
business of the meeting is completed.

South West Counselling Service, Rainbows Ireland, Kerry Adolescent C.E., Candle Trust
Community,Turning Point Institute.
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3. Audited Accounts 2018 & Overview

Michelle read the accounts to the members under the following headings.
Financial Overview of 2018. (Page 12)
Income & Expenditure Account. (Page 22 & 30)
Balance Sheet €66,210.00 (page 23)

practice while retaining their own autonomy, identity and commitments as aspired to in their own mission.
AACPI through their regular national executive meetings keep members up to date on all and any
significant developments to ensure that all member agencies are well informed and competent.

Tusla sees AACPI as the way to communicate to all its members’ .They have also invited Ger to sit on the
Commissioning Advisory Group. She highlighted Action 8 of the House of the Oireachtas (April 2018)
which suggests that the Government are seeing the need for counselling & looking at reducing the
dependency on medications. With resources we can deliver she stated.

Marian gave a commitment that in 2018 we will endeavour to continue meeting the increasing demands
for our services, as well as the increasing demands of the sector from a governance point of view. The new
GDPR will bring a lot of challenges but we also welcome the greater levels of protection offered to the
clients and embrace the positive change.

4. National Database Report 2018

Michelle reported that we have 21 agencies, Relationships Ireland & Oasis Counselling Service closed in
2017. She thanked all members for sending in all their statistics and read through the summary on page
34. There was a query from Geoffrey McCarthy regarding the loss of 1947 clients, 5,185 hours and 15,936
sessions.
GDPR: she has started the audit and is working with Storm. There are three areas to comply with under
the new legislation.
a). Data: 7 years deletion is now scheduled unless the file is active

Reviewing DOB – under 18 years
b). Setting user up and passwords: from now on we need to change passwords and then every six

months, this is the case for every individual person who uses a password. The password will be
given over the phone; it will not be included in emails or written correspondence.

c). Generate a report: this can be done when requested by a client – if the client requests to be
deleted then that can be done. We have a 30 days’ timeframe.

The new database contracts will be sent to each agency in next few months. Michelle answered some
specific questions from the members.
She was thanked again for all her work on the database and the extra demands of becoming GDPR
compliant.
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6. Address from Tusla Representative

Eifion Williams began by complimenting the Annual Report, Our Governance, National Conference & our
Service Agreements.
He went onto say that there is a need to gather more data so we can have better information e.g. waiting
lists etc. He had conversations with the Minister about funding and recommended to restore pay, possibly
by 50%.The Government are under pressure to respond to many demands. He is willing to advocate on
our behalf at the next Ministerial Meeting.
He continued to say that Tusla Commissioning Unit is small and they are looking at the local structures.
There is a discussion paper to be distributed to local area managers. He encouraged members to build
relationships with their local managers as they will be responsible for funding in the future.
He spoke about Therapeutic Hubs/ Creative Community Response and the concept of having services
together responding to a need (wrap-around service) Ann Goodwin, St.Bridgets described these hubs as
a “matrix of services within an area”.
In relation to funding he mentioned QCBI – Dormant Accounts which has a fund of €2million.249
applications have been received but very little are new innovations, they are looking for new projects and
new ideas. He spoke of €6 million budget for private spend within Tusla at the moment. He also mentioned
€3 million for capacity assessments and €3 million for “therapeutic spend” which is being analysed at the
moment. He will be discussing this with Area Managers plus giving them a list of AACPI agencies.
He went onto say that the other option is to divide the €6 million between the services and build up the
services.

5. National Directors Report 2018

Ger gave a report on her work over the year under the following headings:
a). Budget: She mentioned our disappointment when we received no extra money into our sector.

The Board penned a letter to Minister Zappone expressing our concerns and seeking a meeting
which was declined. She has administered the funding through Tusla and its now their decision,
As a result of this Eifion Williams & Deirdre Roche have agreed to meet early in 2018 to discuss
funding and contracts. We have our new logo and name change and it took five months to sort
out the bank.

b). Strategic Plan: Ger went through the plan highlighting our key objectives for the next five years
and those we have prioritised for 2018.The board carried out a SWOT analysis on AACPI and on
Membership & Counselling Sector so as to identify gaps and areas to focus on in the next three
years. We see promoting AACPI to key stakeholders; this plan will be completed by September
2018.

c). Database Development: as discussed earlier.
d). Marketing Plan: Ger discussed the marketing plan and what it involves. She has set out some

KPI’s and estimates it will take 8 – 10 months to roll this out. Part of the plan is to hold a
“showcase event” in each region where each agency will get an opportunity to present their service
to all the main stakeholders across all sectors who will be invited to attend.
Every aspect of this plan needs to be monitored.

Ger thanked Eifion Williams & Deirdre Roche for their time and support and their inclusive style to her and
the board members. She also thanked the AACPI members, strategic partners, Michelle McCafferty for her
support, her efficiency and attention to detail in all her work. She finished by saying that it’s been a
demanding year and thanked the board members.
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a). Funding & Unfunded Referrals
Unfunded referrals could be seen as an opportunity but this requires a lot of work. Denise McDermott
commented that the funds need to go from primary care to our agencies when a client attends but that
is not the case. Marian Keigher asked the question, how can we be funded for the clients we take from
other services? Some examples were given based on member’s experiences like Pieta House, Counselling
in Primary Care, Jigsaw, and Adult Mental Health. Eifion mentioned the need for all the different sectors
to work together rather than being very separate. He is planning a meeting with Ann O Connor and linking
in with CHO areas, Primary Care Leads & NOSP.
Geoffrey McCarthy asked a question regarding “catchment areas” and asked “do we have a catchment area
as a service? This can potentially deplete our funds.
Some discussion followed on agencies only being funded for staffing and some have high rental costs
plus running costs that are rarely mentioned. Eifion did ask that agencies should talk to them first. Marian
Keigher suggested that a working Group should be set up to look at private funding and local agencies.

b). Threats to the Sector
Karl Tooher highlighted the potential threat regarding Psychotherapy training and no funding to support
this. Diplomas are no longer acceptable for accreditation.
He also mentioned how we lost agencies this year and in previous years. He asked whether we should
have something written into our strategic plan if this trend continues and we lose another agency.
Joseph Enright asked whether we should lobby? It was agreed that it’s no harm to make politicians and
public representatives aware of the local situation.
Karl Tooher suggested putting in a PQ to the Dáil & noted this also creates a record.

7. Further Comments & Questions

IInn  rreessppoonnssee Liz McGuckin said she had systems in place in her service but she doesn’t have the money
to do it.  Karl Tooher commented that restoration needs to happen as most services were cut by 50% and
Minister Zappone mis-led us. If we had this done we would have a solid base, we could give a commitment
to our communities and we need to be consistent.
Geoffrey McCarthy commented that the “political fight” needed to happen at a national level not at a
regional one.
Tusla are organising a Training Programme for Board of Directors countrywide as a way of supporting these
boards and their members.
Tusla are planning to run GDPR training but it’s important to get the right trainer who understands the
sector.
He commented again how our compliance is good, our Marketing Plan is excellent. Eifion commended all
the members for their clear direction and for the opportunity to meet and talk to them today. 
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Proposed by: ______________________________

Seconded by: ______________________________

Date: ______________________________

1. To accept the minutes of the AGM held on 15th May 2018
Proposed: Dermot Hughes      Seconded – Liz McGuckin (Dundalk Counselling Service)

2. To receive and adopt the Director’s Report and the financial statements for the year ended 31st 
December 2018 and the report of the auditors thereon(the accounts)
Proposed: Geoffrey McCarthy (Beacon of Light)  
Seconded: Denise McDermott (Fingal Counselling Service)

3. To re-appoint HLB Ryan & Co as auditors and to authorise the Directors to fix their remuneration.
Proposed: Michele McCafferty.    Seconded: Liz McGuckin (Dundalk Counselling Service)

4.   Election, Re-Election and Retirement of Directors. As it is a three year term for the Directors, there
is no change in 2018. However there are two vacancies on the board and an invitation issued for
anyone/any organisation that may be interested. The current board will continue as is and the 
roles will be discussed after the AGM. Karl Tooher was thanked for his work on the Board; he 
stepped down at the 2017 AGM

Marian Keigher made some closing comments; she said there is an opportunity for change, we have heard
about the Tusla Strategy and we have a strong structure to be able to respond.

She asked that all agencies make an effort to attend these regional showcase events as they’re very
important to get our messages out there.

Signed: Máire Ní Dhomhnaill 
AACPI Board Member

8. Resolutions
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AACPI is a national umbrella organization for Community Based counselling in Ireland. We have
26 member organizations. I would particularly like to welcome to the Loreto Counselling Service
who joined us in 2018. 

Our member agencies have been providing counselling support over a sustained period – some
for as many as thirty years, and their contribution to Irish society historically is nothing short of
immense. This year 7,101 people were provided with counselling services, with 72,815 individual
sessions offered. The issues presenting can be broad, complex and challenging; and it is due to
the nature of our respective structures that we can respond in creative and flexible ways,
integrating various theoretical orientations to our approach.

The AACPI works with the aim of supporting agencies to meet the highest standards and
principles, and to achieve and maintain excellent governance in their operations. We seek to
promote the work of the sector within TUSLA and the HSE. Together with our member agencies
we are all working to realise our vision of a thriving community and voluntary sector in Counselling
services nationally. 

Our sector represents an extremely valuable resource and provides community benefit that the
public or private sector simply cannot provide. Consequently public services benefit a great deal
from the support of the community and voluntary sector. The immense contribution to Irish society
being made day-in-day-out by our agencies, with minimal staff and precious few resources, is
notable but unsustainable. Statutory funding needs to be restored to pre-austerity levels.  Our
agencies have been able to raise moneys through fundraising activities and from donations and
legacies, but this should only represent a small proportion of their total income and the majority
of their funding needs to come from the state in order to ensure viability and security of service.
Our community agencies differentiate themselves in their connection to their local communities
in service availability and delivery and in the level of goodwill they garner to have community
support in the form of volunteers. A respectful partnership between State and the Community
sector will ensure the maintenance and growth of these benefits.

2018 has been a very busy and successful year for AACPI as we continue to work on promoting
the work of Agency Based counselling. Our National Director Ger Mathews has worked tirelessly
supporting our agencies and strengthening our relationship with TUSLA. She has developed a
marketing strategy which will be rolled out in 2019 - we hope this will raise awareness with
regional State structures and services. I want to thank Ger for her work. Thanks also to our
consultant Michelle McCafferty for her work in ensuring our compliance with statutory and legal
requirements, her work on our database, and the compilation of annual statistics. Ger and
Michelle are providing a great service.

Chairperson’s Foreword 



Thanks to our Board members, who have given freely of their time, for their inspiration and
wisdom. 

Finally thanks to our member agencies, whose work within their local communities is making a
very real difference in countless lives around the country.

Yours Sincerely

Marian Keigher
AACPI Chairperson
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We have had a successful year with further establishing the AACPI mission. The finance position of the
company is secure. The funding received from Tusla  was €136,050 . All the expenses were in line with our
budgets and prior year’s expenditure. 

Jan – Dec 2018
Income €140,800
Expenditure € (110,575)
Profit €30,227

Our main expenditure during this year was as follows:  €
Wages 31,445
Employer PRSI 3,380
Development & Storm contract 22,345*
IT Database and Finance Consultant 15,661
Auditor Expenses 3,670
Travel & Entertainment 19,527**

*Developments Note:

1. Data Deletion: Enhancement – Implement a scheduled job that deletes any record once it ages to 
seven years. Any data on children is required to be maintained until their 18th birthday.

2. Security: Enhancement – When a new user is setup on the database they should be required to 
change their password upon initial login.

3. Individual Rights: Enhancement – Add a new export capability of a client’s data. 
4. The development of website for GDPR compliance, Donation 
5. Development of the website for events booking and membership payments with Paypal
6. Donations page development for our members.

**Travel & Entertainment;
We have four directors from the country and not Dublin based. These expenses can be split into the
following categories;

€
Travel 6,444
Hotel 12,450
Food and subsistence 727

Included in the travel figure is additional €3K training expenses for the National Director, marketing training.
Included in the hotel figure is €6,500 for the June 2019 conference.

Financial Overview of 2018
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Operations for 2018:

I have now been working with AACPI as it’s National Director for 5 years. This year was about formulating
our strategic plan which was outlined at last years  AGM. 

We recognized through this process that we needed to shift our focus to raising the profile of community
therapeutic services with key stakeholders. In order to achieve this we identified that we needed to come
up with a marketing plan. So in February I commenced training in Marketing, PR, Sales & Advertising and
was successfully awarded a Diploma with distinction in August. 

The general outline of the marketing plan was presented at the AGM and further meetings took place with
Tusla in relation to further developing it. It was decided that this plan was in keeping with the direction
that Tusla were going and it was happening at a key time. As part of the marketing plan we offered the
development of a donation page for each of our members, the cost of which was covered by us.  

We did some development work on our website where we have set up a secure PayPal payment option
for events and membership payment and also an ‘event booking’ option for non-payments for confirming
attendance at any of our upcoming meetings. Both have been proving useful. We also had the necessary
work done to ensure our website is GDPR compliant to include our Privacy Policy & Privacy & Cookies
Statement.

In April I was invited by Eifion Williams (Head of Commissioning Tusla) to join the Commissioning Advisory
Committee. Strategically this is a good group to be part of as it gives us a voice in relation to what is
happening within the community therapeutic services and keeps us abreast of what is happening in the
community sector too. Since joining this committee I have also become a member of the Commissioning
Outcomes Committee which will prove beneficial in the development of capturing outcomes for our
member organisations.

Our company name change to the Association For Agency Based Counselling & Psychotherapy In Ireland
was completed in April.

In May we provided one day full training in GDPR that was specifically tailored for our member
organisations, we received very positive feedback about the day. Following this training all of our policies
& procedures were updated, along with as mentioned earlier our website and our database system and
contract. 

Our database contract was reviewed and updated by our solicitor and we held a meeting in October with
you our members to go through the contract in detail. We sought clear legal advice as to what type of
contract we were required to engage in under the GDPR guidelines. We were advised that we would not
be entering in to a joint controller contract as AACPI and it’s members use the database for different
purposes.
We were also advised that we were legally obliged to have our own deletion policy and that we didn’t need
membership approval for this or have to fall in under any members deletion policy.

In September I attended the ACE’s seminar in Derry where I came across Karen Treisman. She has a wealth
of information about working with children and young people in a trauma informed way as well as

AACPI National Director’s Report



supporting organisations to transition to operating in a trauma informed way. This aspect I feel is
particularly important due to the level of traumatic clients attending our member services and the impact
of this on all who work in the services. But not only that, there’s the impact on organisations having to work
on a shoe-string and in the uncertainty of job security and survival of services. As a result of this I thought
it would be beneficial to invite Karen Treisman to Ireland to run a 3 -day conference. This was achieved in
November and the conference will be taking place in June 2019. We are offering 3 free places to our
members to attend. 

Future development will be the rolling out of the marketing plan from March to July in 2019. Looking at
developing a way of capturing outcomes to show that counselling and psychotherapy makes a difference
to the well -being and mental health of the clients that attend our member services. The year ahead will
be about stepping in to the public arena to address the restoration of funding.  There will also be further
development of our database and  we endeavor to provide more training workshops and our national
conference.

I would like to personally thank Michelle McCafferty for her continued commitment and the professional
work she carries out for AACPI, this hugely supports me in my role. To thank her for supporting you our
members with all database queries and roll out of the database developments.

The continued working alliance with Tusla is invaluable and I would like to personally thank Eifion Williams
and Deirdre Roche for their continued support and inclusion of AACPI and for the way they appreciate and
value the work done by community therapeutic services.

Finally I would like to thank the Board of Director’s for their continued support and commitment to the
AACPI. 

Ger Matthews
National Director
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AACPI Current Membership
FM: Full Member      AM: Associate Member      AF: Affiliate Member

There are 26 member agencies.

An Cosan (AM)

Beacon of Light (FM)

Boyle Counselling & Psychotherapy (FM)

Candle Trust Community (AS)

CARI Foundation (FM)

Cork Counselling Centre (FM)

Clanwilliam Institute (FM)

Dundalk Counselling Centre (FM)

Family Life Service Castlebar (FM)

Family Life Service Ferns (FM)

Fingal Counselling Service (FM)

Genesis (FM)

Hesed House (FM)

The Village Counselling Service (FM)

Kerry Adolescent Counselling Service (FM)

Knock Counselling Service (FM)

Limerick Social Service (AM)

Living Life Counselling Centre (FM)

Loreto Counselling Crumlin (AM)

Northside Counselling Service (FM)

Pro-Consult (FM)

Rainbows Ireland (AF)

Southwest Counselling Centre (FM)

St. Brigid’s FCC (FM)

Target Counselling Service (FM)

Vita House (FM)


